
 

 

May 2014   CIRCULATION: 1,297 
Wamboin Community Assn: www.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

Bywong Community: www.bywongcommunity.org.au 

Fire Brigade: http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 
All proceeds from advertisements after printing costs go to the WAMBOIN COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION which started The Whisper as 

a community newsletter in 1981 and continues to own it.  The newsletter comes out at the start of each month, except January.   It is 

distributed to all letterboxes in Wamboin, Bywong and of Palerang Council residents just southeast of the Federal Highway. Contributions 

from all residents are encouraged, valued and the main content of the newsletter.  On contentious matters the Community Association will 

strive to maintain a balance.  The current editor is Ned Noel, 17 Reedy Creek Place, Wamboin, 2620, phone 6238-3484.  Please email 

contributions to either whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au or to nednoel@optusnet.com.au or mail them or drop them off.  The deadline 

for the next issue of The Whisper is always 7 pm on the last Sunday of the month, so for the June 2014 issue the deadline is Sunday, 25 

May, 2014, 7 pm.  Instant Colour Press in Belconnen will then multiply one copy into almost 1,300.   Then the new issue goes to volunteer 

deliverers by the first Sunday of the new month and is also available at www.wamboincommunity.asn.au .  

.  

LIFE THREATENING EMERGENCIES Fire/Police/Ambulance  - Dial Triple Zero (000) All Hours 
Bungendore Police:  6238 1244   Wamboin Fire Brigade Info Centre: 0409 991 340    Ambulance Bookings: 131233 

    LOCAL  FACILITIES AND CONTACTS 
Wamboin Community Assn Je  Jenny Richards, President   6238 1329 president@wamboincommunity.asn.au 

Bywong Community Darryl Bourke, President  president@bywongcommunity.org.au 

Fire Brigade Richard Hobbs, Captain 0409 991 340   

Resident Palerang Councillor Pete Harrison 0427 711 028  cr.pete.harrison@palerang.nsw.gov.au 

Resident Palerang Councillor Keith France 0427 365 715 cr.keith.france@palerang.nsw.gov.au 

Wamboin Markets Joan Mason, contact 6238 3258  

Sutton School Playgroup Johanna Bradley , Convenor 0406 399 713 johannabradley@dodo.com.au 

Landcare Kathy Handel, Secretary 6238 3596  

Community Nurse  Heather Morrison, Bungendore 6238 1333  

NSW Emergency Services NSW Call Centre, Staff 132 500 For assistance in storm or flood emergency 

NSW Emergency Svcs Adm Colin Brown, Controller 6238 0222   For non-urgnt help, answd by local volunteer 

Justice of the Peace Peter Greenwood, JP 6238 3358  

Justice of the Peace Keith France, JP 6238 3596  

Justice of the Peace Margaret Fletcher, JP 6238 1211  

Justice of the Peace Tony Holland 6238 3762 hollandfamily@rockyhill.com.au 

Justice of the Peace Jill Sedaitis, JP 6236 9559  

Wamboin Pony Club Leanne Quick, Club Captain 6238 3435  

Geary’s Gap Pony Club Natasha Gates, contact 0412 008 777  

Wamboin Play Group Emma Auzins, Convener 6238 3974   emauzins@gmail.com 

Scouts Pete Harrison 6238 3525  

Bywong Hall Bookings Guy Cotsell, contact 6230 3523        cotsell@moraguy.net 

Wamboin Hall Bookings Joan Mason, contact 6238 3258  

Church - Anglican Robyn Robertson, Warden 6238 3202  

Christian Prayer Group Steve & Imelda Taylor, cntacts 6238 3220  

KYB Bible Study Group Yvonne Barrett, contact 6230 3539   

Golf Peter Greenwood, Golfer 6238 3358 p.greenwood2@bigpond.com 

Injured Wildlife Wildcare, Helpline 6299 1966  

Wonderful Wmen of Wmbn Gail Ritchie Knight, Contact 0416 097 500 whirlwind@argonite.com.au 

Lake George VIEW Club Pauline Segeri, contact 6238 1996  

Wamboin Book Group Alice Scott, Secretary 6238 3178  

YOUNG ENTREPRENEURS 
Alana Stenning Pet sitting 6238 3030 Jess Smith pet sitting, house sitting 6238 3115 

Fiona Skea baby sitting 6238 3290 Ashleigh Caird baby sitting 6238 0746 

Genevieve Phipps Babysitting/pet sitting 6238 1660 Gabrielle Simpkin baby sitting/ pets sitting 6238-1335 

Mara Sutcliffe pet sitting 6238 3228 Jack&Matilda Whitney child,pet&home sttg,oddjobs 6238 3059 

Jordan Brown baby sitting 0414-907-921    

 

  

http://www.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
http://www.bywongcommunity.org.au/
http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
mailto:whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au
mailto:nednoel@optusnet.com.au
http://www.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
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 Hello everyone. My appologies for these rather truncated notes but April was a busy time for my  

family. I hope that everyone had as an enjoyable Easter and school break that we all did.  

 Guest Speaker's Visit –  Our MP Angus Taylor and Paul Fletcher, Parliamentary Secretary will be holding a meeting 

at the Community Hall this coming Tuesday 6th May to discuss telecommunications black spots. The time for the meeting is 

3:00 – 4:30 pm.   More information is supplied further on in this copy of The Whisper. I urge everyone to read it.

 Wheels of Wamboin: The May Markets will also see the second Wheels of Wamboin event.   This is promising to be 

an event of great interest. The criteria seems to be anything with wheels (an engine is not automatically essential but I know 

that some very old engines are turning out to add  interest). This event will also be advertised further in this copy of The 

Whisper. Please check it out and consider coming to May Markets on Saturday 17th to view these interesting machines and 

vehicles and of course to enjoy the Markets themselves.  

 Thats all I have for this month. My appologies once again, but as I have been away for a significant portion of April 

some events have slipped me by. There should be much to discuss next month.   - Jenny Richards ( President)  

 

 

 

                   
Wamboin 

Community Association 

President’s Paragraphs 
 

BINGLEY 

CONTRACTORS 
Ph: 0418 201 784   or  0419 483 103   

AH 6230 3385 

WATER DELIVERY 
Prompt, reliable service  of domestic water at 

competitive rates 

ACTEW appoved tankers    Local Carrier 

since 1994       1761 Sutton Road, Sutton 
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Fingers Crossed:  We hope that by the time this Whisper hits the mailboxes we shall be celebrating another successful Car 

Boot Sale having taken place on May 4. Activity and enthusiasm have revived following the agonising decision to postpone 

our annual event due to soaked grounds. Then we had to work around Easter, school holidays,and the Anzac weekend to find 

an alternative date. We trust the weather holds this time and the next Whisper can report yet another successful event.  

  

Hitting top notes on Trivia Night:  Surely this is a world first – Trivia questions couched in live opera??  Polish Opera singer 

Therese Rayner will be singing some operatic selections to provide a framework for some of the questions at our next Trivia 

Night (but this doesn’t mean you have to be an opera buff to answer them!).  Therese is recently returned from New York, 

where she bought the outfit she will wear on the night – don’t miss it!  Our new programme will also include reference to local 

“brushes with fame” and perhaps some intriguing magic tricks. This year’s Trivia is on 19 July and already looks likely to be 

our best and brightest. Some tables are already booked, so to ensure your table book now with Greg Gougeon 6236 9841. 

 

 Waste in Wonderland:  Those of us who live close enough to the tip have received, through the quaint requirement for 

Council to seek development approval from itself,  notification of further modification to the plans for the Macs Reef Waste 

Transfer Station. In addition to modifications obviously targeted at increasing the efficiency of the site, we note a reduction “in 

the visual impact of the completed works” by deletion of a prominent steel awning. Council’s accompanying illustration of an 

idyllic grassy glade surrounded by leafy groves must do something to allay the fears which some of us held about how the 

finished work might look from the road. 

  

Pony Club: Twenty riders were at camp, but there was no rally day during the month. 

  

Next Meeting: The next meeting of the Community will take place at 7.30 pm on Monday 13th May in the Community Hall 

on Birriwa Road. Bywong is not just a dormitory – it is a community, but we need a sign from you that you belong to it. So 

please come! 

  
  

  

 

 

 

 

Bywong  

Community 

News 
www.bywongcommunity.org.au 

Darryl Bourke, President 

This News Put Together by 

the Bywong Committee  

http://www.bywongcommunity.org.au/
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Editor’s Note:  Because this page provides professional advice but also gives prominence to Canberra Equine Hospital, the 

Hospital has generously agreed to pay for it at the advertising  rate so as to share in Whisper printing costs. 

 

 
Wet Weather Creates Issues for Horses’ Hooves. 

Dr. Natasha Hovanessian, Canberra Equine Hospital. 

 

Although our pastures and gardens love the recent rains, unfortunately our horses’ hooves don’t cope well 

with being wet for days on end and some typical problems can result. 

 

Hoof Abscesses are common in wet weather conditions and will often make a horse very lame to the 

point they won’t put the foot down on the ground. This is because there is not much room in the hoof and 

the extra fluid of the abscess creates pressure which is extremely painful. Hoof abscesses can come on 

quickly and usually be localised with hoof testers and then the site opened up and drained. To many 

people’s surprise, the pus that comes out of a hoof abscess is actually black, as 

seen in the image below. A poultice is usually applied for a few days to 

encourage further drainage and the foot can be soaked in warm Epsom salt 

water. Hoof abscesses can advance to involve the coronary band and become 

very serious with the risk of the hoof sloughing off, so should be addressed 

promptly.  Pictured is black pus seen with a hoof abscess. 
 

Thrush is a bacterial infection of the sole of the foot and easily detected by the characteristic foul-

smelling black material that collects on and around the frog, as well as migrating out toward the hoof 

wall. It can spread to involve structures deeper within the foot, becoming a serious problem. Standing in 

wet, muddy ground or on soiled bedding, where the foot is constantly moist, is a typical cause for the 

infection. Affected animals should be moved into a clean, dry environment and the hooves picked out 

twice daily. Your veterinarian can advise on the best product to apply to the sole of the foot. Hoof 

trimming may be required to remove the affected tissues. The best treatment for thrush is prevention by 

providing the horse with a clean, dry environment. 

 

Seedy Toe (also known as White Line Disease) is caused by separation of the hoof wall from its laminar 

attachment, and can be seen externally at the junction of the hoof wall and sole. Separation or openings 

along the white line allows bacteria and fungal organisms to invade the foot and produces cavities 

between the laminae and outer hoof wall. The white line may be filled with white crumbly material. 

Environmental conditions of continually wet, but also very dry pastures, predispose to development of 

cracks in the white line. Your veterinarian will be able to recommend a course of action if your horse has 

seedy toe. Horses with poor quality hoof wall or laminitis are prone to recurrence, but again, providing an 

area of dry footing in wet conditions is key to prevention.     

 

Finally, poor hoof wall quality and hoof wall cracks, are other frustrating, common conditions that are 

exacerbated by wet weather. Excessive moisture weakens the hoof wall, causing it to flatten or collapse 

with normal weight bearing, particularly at the heel which causes corns and heel bruising. A weakened 

hoof wall may not hold nails and will separate in a manner comparable to wet plywood. Regular farrier 

attention, applying hoof oil and again, keeping the feet dry will help with these problems.    

 

If we can assist with providing further information about managing your horse’s feet this autumn, please 

contact Canberra Equine Hospital at equine@canberravet.com.au or 6241 8888. 

  

mailto:equine@canberravet.com.au
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MOBILE COVERAGE PROGRAMME COMES TO WAMBOIN 
 Federal Government and Department of Communications delegates will be in Wamboin next week to listen to 

residents’ concerns about mobile phone blackspots.   
 Federal Member for Hume Angus Taylor will host Parliamentary Secretary Paul Fletcher on visits to Wamboin and 

Boorowa next Tuesday May 6. 

 “Paul Fletcher is responsible for rolling out the Government’s $100 million Mobile Coverage Programme and is keen 

to hear first hand about the impacts of poor mobile coverage on local businesses and households,” Mr Taylor said. 

 “A call to Hume constituents to speak up on poor mobile reception has resulted in a list of problem areas to show the 

Parliamentary Secretary. Wamboin, although less than 30 minutes drive from Canberra, was included on the tour because it has 

virtually no mobile coverage. The hilly topography is the main problem, so we have to plan around this.   

 “Boorowa was chosen as a central location to a number of areas which are all struggling with poor coverage. We’ve 

had reports of small businesses losing customers, constituents concerned about being unable to call for help and issues for rural 

fire brigades and emergency services alerting residents.”  

 Mr Taylor said the Department of Communications was still accepting nominations of locations to be included in a 

database of areas with poor or no mobile coverage. Locations can be emailed to mobilecoverage@communications.gov.au 

“The meeting in Wamboin will be invitation only to keep things to schedule – but I will be making the Parliamentary Secretary 

well aware of all locations in Hume that have reported issues,” Mr Taylor said. “This is a strong opportunity for us to fix a 

major deterrent to business growth in Wamboin and I intend to secure the best possible outcomes.”    

 Constituents seeking further information on the 6 May visit by Parliamentary Secretary Paul Fletcher are encouraged 

to call the Goulburn electorate office of Angus Taylor on 4822 2277.  

 For further comment please contact Sarah Bucknell at the Hume (Goulburn) Electorate Office on 4822 2277 / 

0448 111 669. 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Dog Training and Behaviour course 

for Beginners IN BYWONG 
A well-behaved dog is a pleasure to 

own. Spending a little time with your 

dog each day 

and knowing 

just what to 

ask of your 

dog is what 

this course 

will teach 

you. You will 

be learning 

about basic 

dog behaviour 

and 

psychology, 

as well as various obedience exercises, 

such as sit, drop, wait, come and 

walking on a loose lead. These classes 

will also discuss dealing with dogs and 

snakes and how to control dogsaround 

livestock and wildlife, including advice 

on how to train your dog to avoid 

snakes.Children are very welcome to 

the classes, however please discuss 

with us if your child will need help 

from an adult throughout the lessons.   

Class duration: 1 hours  Cost: $135 per 

dog for 6 weeks.Class limit: 6 people.   

Please call Heike Hahner on 4842 7143 

or email hhahner@bigpond.com 

 

 
Looking to share the costs of the  work drive to and 

from Canberra ? 
  

“Are you looking to share the costs of your drive from Wamboin 
to Canberra each day?” 

My  “Red-light” camera events have resulted in a well deserved 
loss of licence until 30 Aug 2014. 

I am looking to team up with a like minded person, who can see 
the great life lesson  I have been presented with, who drives into 
Civic each working day. Sharing fuel costs, flexibility in times etc 

are all on the table. 
 

If my needs meet yours, then  
please call me on 0423954 917 

Paul PATTI – paul@paulpatti.id.au 

mailto:mobilecoverage@communications.gov.au
mailto:hhahner@bigpond.com
mailto:paul@paulpatti.id.au
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       Fyshwick Home & Heating is a long established, local, family run business located at 88 Wollongong Street Fyshwick. 

Taking over 30 years to build up, they now boast a 500sq mt showroom demonstrating in excess of 100 Wood, Gas & Electric 

Fireplaces & these dominate their heating theme motto of "your flame effect store . On the home front they showcase products 

such as Skylights, Solar Hot Water, Electric Heat Pumps, Evaporative Cooling,  Alfresco heating & much more. Of course 

they also carry, spare parts, cement, rope seals, paint, fire tools & accessories to complement & enhance existing heaters. 

 In a world of ever increasing energy costs wood is making a come back as a sustainable, renewable & energy efficient 

product. FHH strive to offer customers choice, functionality & appeal. Nothing stirs the heart as much as a cracking fire with 

flames swirling & dancing. 

 A specialist line of product we offer is the much loved, much used but, alas, in this modern world, the much forgotten 

traditional wood fired kitchen wood stove. These stoves were known not only for their durability but for the benefit to obtain 

domestic hot water &, in some cases, hydronic heating with radiators around the home. All this whilst a meal is cooked for the 

family! Ever heard the comment "I've never tasted a roast like that cooked in a wood fired oven"? Try it........you will see it's 

true. Why are wood fired Pizza ovens all the rage in restaurants all over the world? 

 FHH carry the brands of Aga, Rayburn, Thermalux, Belling & more. These come in wood, gas, electric &, in some 

cases combined, giving you the choice, not to mention the best looking feature in your home! We have models that can 

combine with solar domestic & central heating hot water or models in conventional gas or electric. 

We also have dedicated Gas or Wood boilers as well as fireplace models. 

            Once a year FHH, together with their suppliers, hold a weekend in May to present these models & benefits to you. This 

year it will be held on Saturday 17th & Sunday 18th May. The store will be opened extended hours as this has become, not 

only informative, but a very busy weekend. Saturday will trade 9am-4pm whilst on Sunday 10am-2pm. 

Two cooking demonstrators will be on hand to show you some of the tricks of the trade along with offering some scrumptious 

delights to nibble upon. Staff from all companies will be on hand to offer advice so bring your plans and thoughts along. Please 

appreciate not all can have an hour long consultation but we are happy to collect details for further quotation and discussion. 

So put some time aside to call in & see how we can make your home more beautiful, sustainable & energy efficient whilst 

lowering your running costs.  -- Mike Bresnik, Fyshwick Home & Heating,  P: 02 6280 5522,  F: 02 6280 5953 

E: Mike@homeheating.com.au  

 

mailto:Mike@homeheating.com.au
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Wheels of Wamboin 

17
th

 May at Wamboin Hall - Bingley Way Wamboin 
 In the last article before the big Wheels of Wamboin day we explore the legendary Ford Mustang that celebrates its 50

th
 

anniversary since its launch in April 1964. Arguably the Mustang is the most famous of all the US muscle cars and has enjoyed 

continuous manufacture since 1964. More exciting for us, is the Mustangs relaunch into Australia in 2015 to be Fords new 

local hero car.  

 The Mustang created the "pony car" class of American cars which were sports car-like coupes with long bonnets and 

short rear decks and gave rise a generation of competitor cars such as the Chevrolet Camaro, Pontiac Firebird, AMC Javelin, 

Plymouth Barracuda and the Dodge Challenger. The Mustang is also credited for inspiring the designs of generations of coupés 

such as the Toyota Celica, Datsun 260Z  and Ford Capri. It also supplied many mechanics for our own GT Falcons (note the 

famous shaker hood and items such as the rim blow steering wheel already on Mustangs in the late sixties). From the outset the 

Mustang was a success. At launch, advertisements appeared in more than 2,600 newspapers and on major television networks. 

More than four million people visited showrooms, and more than 22,000 cars were ordered on the first day. First-year sales 

totalled more than 417,000, shattering previous sales records of any one model in the history of the automobile (Ford only 

planned for 100,000 in the first year). It would take a book to write the history of the Mustang so in this short space we will 

jump to the good stuff and Carroll Shelby.  

 Shelby was the pioneer of go fast production line cars (twenty years before Peter Brock). In 1965 he produced his first 

batch of GT 350 models. Beginning as a stock V8 Mustang with a 4-speed manual, the cars were shipped to Shelby American, 

where they received the high-rise manifolds, heavy-duty Ford Galaxie rear axles, larger, metallic-lined rear drum brakes and 

Kelsey-Hayes front disc brakes. In 1966 Shelby struck a deal with the Hertz Corporation to produce a special line of G.T. 350s 

for rent. The first 85 Hertz cars were available with four-speed manual transmissions and Hertz advertised them as "Rent-a-

Racer" cars. Shelby went on to produce more go fast Mustangs including the 1967 GT500 equipped with the 428 (7.0litre) 

Police Interceptor V8 motor. Ford brought production back in house from 1968 and produced a number of hero cars including 

the 428 Cobra Jet, The 428 Super Cobra Jet, the 302 Boss and the 429 Boss. These cars are still revered by collectors the world 

over and remain amongst the world’s greatest muscle cars. Sadly the Mustang got overweight and bloated over the next thirty 

years with some very uninspiring models. A new model launch in 2005 (the fifth generation) revived the retro style and 

brought the Mustang back to a sales success. The new sixth generation will be in showrooms in Australia in 2015. Ford has 

sold over 9.2 million mustangs over the past fifty years of production. Is there a Mustang out there? 

 
Wheels of Wamboin Mille Miglia Tour 

 To add to the Wheels of Wamboin event an invitation is extended to participants to join the Wheels of Wamboin Mille 

Miglia Tour. The tour will commence at the conclusion of the Wheels of Wamboin Show event and will tour to picturesque 

Gundaroo via Sutton Road for an afternoon tea at the local cafes. Then the tour will then head to Bungendore via Shingle Hill 

Road and Bungendore Road to finish up at the Royal Hotel in Bungendore. We hope to build this added feature the Wheels of 

Wamboin event to give owners a chance stretch their sleeping beauties legs and get out amongst some local great countryside. 

Each year will be a different tour. A handout will be given on the day with the afternoons instructions. 

 

 

 

AAA ALL AREAS 
WATER CARRYING 

DOMESTIC WATER 
7 days Prompt Delivery 

STAINLESS STEEL TANK (14,000 
ltrs) 

ACTEW Approved Tankers, for 
Tanks, Pools, etc. 

 
GARRY 0428 626 838 

or 6297 3648 
Local Water Carrier Since 1985 
PO Box 807, Queanbeyan, 2620 
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Woodbridge Plumbing Services 

Lic NSW 148394C  and ACT 199815827   

  * Plumbing – Drainage – Gas Fitting (L.P.G / Natural Gas)   * Maintenance for the above  

* New Homes – Extensions – Renovations     * Gutters and Downpipes 

* Water filters (under sink or whole house)  * Blocked Drains  * Hydronic heating (Radiators 

 

We assure you of our best attention and service at all times 

Please call Matt on 0428 489 399   Fax 02 6282 0621 
 

BRUCIC EXCAVATIONS 
Trucks, Bobcats and Excavators 

for HireRock Hammer, Auger and Pallet Forks,  Roadworks, House Sites, Sheds & Garages,  

Water Tanks, Footings,  Sand & Gravel, Landscape Supplies 

Supply and Install Septic Tanks and Absorption Trenches 

Enquiries Phone Darko     Phone  6238 1884    Mobile  0408 682 191 
       

 

 

OAKLEIGH BERRY FARM  
Raspberry, Blackberry, Quince, Feijoa. 

Grown locally on our farm on Sutton Road and made into 
 Jam, Curd, Vinegar, Syrup, Jelly, Sauce, Paste.  Dried into Leathers, Preserved in spirits.   

All available for purchase at the Wamboin Produce Markets each month.  Fresh fruit available seasonally. 

Alan and Eleanor     Ph. 62383224   Mob. 0429 434944   alan.rope@priam.com.au 

 

 
Registered Family Day Care –Wamboin 

Looking for quality child care in the Wamboin/Bywong area with a registered family day care provider?  
Please contact the Queanbeyan Family Day Care Scheme on: 6285 6253 (BH) 

  

 

  

Electrical Contractor 

Bywong 
 

Roland Wolf     

NSW & ACT Licensed 

Installations and Repairs    

Domestic & Commercial    

All Work Guaranteed 

0402 156 016    

rgwolf1@bigpond.com 

 
MR SWEEP CHIMNEY & FLUE CLEANING 

Slow Combustion & Open Fires Swept 

Repairs & maintenance 
SPRING DISCOUNTS NOW 

AVAILABLE 
Chimney Dampers & Bird/Possum Mesh 

Fire Bricks for Slow Combustion Heaters 

Flue Extensions & Top Caps 

Glass Replacements and Door Seals 

Heater Fans Serviced and Replaced 

Pre Gas Chimney Cleaning 

Roof Ventilators Supplied and Installed 

Safety Checks Available 

S/C Heaters Removed or Replaced  

Smoke Detectors Supplied and Installed 

For appointments or further information please 

phone Brian     6258 -1792 

The Feed Shed    
Bungendore 

Supplying Quality Lucerne & Pasture 
Hay Good Range of Bagged Feed and 

Chaff 
Steel Cattle and Horse Yard Panels 

Stock and General Transport Open 7 
Days  Locally Owned 

Steve Hughes        
Ph 62380900  0408 481 664     
32 King Street   Bungendore 

 

mailto:alan.rope@priam.com.au
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WAMBOIN AND BYWONG CLASSIFIEDS 

FRENCH LESSONS Person new to the district would like French lessons; either join an existing group or pay for tutoring. 

Contact Lynne Klomp 943 Bungendore Road or 0400 030 585 or lynne@heavenacts.com 

Pro-Window Cleaning.   Need your windows professional cleaned inside & out.  Call Or email Vic for a free quote  

0457 005 144 vic_tacon@hotmail.com 

RELIABLE HOME CLEANING.  Will accommodate your schedule and special cleaning needs.  Experienced local cleaner 

in your area for over 3 years with references available. Ring 0419312811 and speak to Terry.  

ANNUAL MOTHERS DAY Poultry Sale.  Conducted by the Canberra Queanbeyan Poultry Club.  SILENT AUCTION. 

Sunday 11
th

 May 2014.   Pen bookings close: 7 May.  Penning for sellers: 4pm to 7pm (Sat)  8am to 10am (Sun).  Viewing 

of birds: 10.30am to 12.30pm.     Bidding time: 12.30pm to 1.30pm.  Anyone wishing to sell pure breed poultry is welcome 

to participate.  Email entries@cqpoultryclub.com to reserve pens.    

FOR MORE INFORMATION:  visit:  www.cqpoultryclub.com/mothers-day-silent-auction 

5 – 10 acres safely fenced block to keep 3 ponies, with 3 bedroom home.   In good condition to around $ 460,000;  or land with 

building permit, to around $ 320,000 Bungendore area.  Email: guitarsiren@gmail.com   mob 0419 433 160. 

 Civil Marriage Celebrant.  Dorothy Skea.  Mobile No:  0403 215 336 (easier to get a hold of me on my mobile). Ph: 6238 

3290. E-mail:  dorothyskea@outlook.com 

Lack of time to exercise your horses? If that is the case then I can help. Whether your interest is dressage, jumping, or pleasure, 

I am available to help in the fitness of your horse, and well as competition preparation. Call Annie (Equine Science Student, 

CSU) on (h)6238 0878 or (mob) 0488 714 337. 

 

 

 

  

mailto:lynne@heavenacts.com
mailto:vic_tacon@hotmail.com
mailto:entries@cqpoultryclub.com
http://www.cqpoultryclub.com/mothers-day-silent-auction
mailto:guitarsiren@gmail.com
mailto:dorothyskea@outlook.com
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The Wamboin Firefighter 
The Wamboin Firefighter newsletter is produced by the Wamboin Rural Fire Brigade for the benefit of residents and 

property owners in the brigade’s area i.e. the localities of Wamboin, Bywong and Sutton (south of the Federal Highway) 

and Bungendore (along and west of the Lake George escarpment). 
 

FOR ALL EMERGENCY CALLS, ring triple zero (000) 

BURNING OFF 

At this time of the year, i.e. outside the declared Bushfire Danger Period, a Fire Permit is not required to 

burn off in the open.  But, if you do plan to light a fire in the open (other than a cooking fire in a properly 

prepared and attended site), regardless of its size, you are still required by law to notify the local Fire 

Control Centre and your adjoining neighbours (including those separated by a road, lane or waterway) of 

your intention to burn at least 24 hours before lighting up.  Your neighbours may be exposed to the smoke 

from your burn and may need to make preparations to avoid any negative impacts (medical conditions, 

impacts on sensitive crops, livestock and pets). 

 

To notify our local Fire Control Centre (it’s in Queanbeyan) call 6128 0600 (new phone number) 

weekday business hours only/ not open on Public Holidays.  

 

Fire management, including containment of a fire originating on your property, is your responsibility.  

The area around the fire site has to be cleared of any flammable material, you need to wear suitable 

clothing, and you must be able to control the fire.  There are significant penalties if an illegal fire is lit, or 

if the fire escapes and causes damage to property or the environment. 

 

If you would like further guidance you can ask the Fire Control Centre (6128 0600) for additional advice, 

or contact the Brigade Captain (0409 991 340) for copies of the RFS pamphlets ‘Lighting a Fire – Quick 

Facts’, ‘Before You Light That Fire’ or ‘Standards for Pile Burning’, or view and download the same 

pamphlets from the RFS website at www.rfs.nsw.gov.au 

 

If a fire that you have lit escalates to become more than you can handle, don’t hesitate; immediately 

call the Emergency Triple Zero number (000) 

-------------------------------------------------- 

Following on from last month’s article, more tips and tools in relation to Fires in the Home…….. 
 

HOUSE FIRE PRECAUTIONS 

Home Fire Escape Plan – Do You have One? 

When fire takes hold every second counts.  A small flame can get completely out of control and turn into 

a major fire very quickly.  It can take as little as 30 seconds.  

 

Do you know what to do if fire breaks out in your home? 

 

Every home should have a fire escape plan.  As Fire & Rescue NSW points 

out, accidental fires by their very nature can catch people unawares.  Without 

an escape plan peoples’ lives within a home are in jeopardy.  Actions need to 

be planned before fire happens.  Families who are well-prepared are more likely to escape their homes 

safely.  With the onset of cooler weather, many of us are firing up heaters, cooking hot food, resorting to 

electric blankets on the bed, drying clothes by heaters or clothes tumbler, and so on.  Fire & Rescue NSW 

has created a page that you can print, draw your escape plan on and, when complete, place it somewhere 

prominent in the home.  Useful escape plan tips include: know two ways out of every room; determine 

how you will exit from upstairs if your home has a second storey; make sure your windows can open; 

decide on an outside meeting place; draw your escape plan, talk about it and practise it.  You’ll find the 

template and further helpful information at www.fire.nsw.gov.au under Home Fire Safety. 

http://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/
http://www.frnsw.gov.au/
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Fire Extinguisher & Fire Blanket 

A dry chemical powder fire extinguisher and a fire blanket are like a first aid kit for small 

fires in and around your house or shed.  A small fire in the home can happen quickly and 

unexpectedly.  The kitchen is a well-documented place where a fire can start.  Food e.g. 

chips in oil on a hot stove, momentarily left unattended, can be a lethal mix.  Operating a 

small dry chemical powder extinguisher is very simple; you pull the lock pin, aim the 

nozzle or outlet at the base of the fire, squeeze the trigger, and direct the stream at the base of a fire.  The 

operation of a fire blanket is equally simple.  Pull the blanket from its cover, hold it by the handles and 

wrap it back to protect yourself, then lay it gently over the top of the item e.g. vessel, containing the fire.  

Turn off the source of the heat.  Leave the blanket in place until cool. 

 

If you are in doubt, warn everyone, get out of the house, call Triple Zero (000) – ask for the Fire Brigade 

– and make sure everyone stays safe.  A small dry chemical extinguisher and fire blanket located in or 

near the kitchen should be feature in a home fire safety plan.  Both items are widely available; most 

hardware/rural services stores have them. 

You can also find more Home Fire Safety information including publications to view or download on the 

NSW RFS website at www.rfs.nsw.gov.au 

BRIGADE ACTIVITY 

Callouts 

The fire brigade responded to four incidents during April. The first was on Sat 5 April involving a single 

vehicle accident near the corner of Sutton and Norton Roads.  There were callouts on Sun 20 and Tues 22 

April each involving a report of grass alight and, later on Tues 22 April, the brigade was called to a report 

of a structure fire in Wamboin. 

 

Brigade Info Shopfront 

The Brigade’s Info stall set up beside the busy Wamboin Market on Easter Saturday to help people with 

their fire plan enquiries. 
 

UPCOMING EVENTS 

Sun 4 May Bywong Community Car Boot Sale:  We’ll be there to help with parking; 

offer sustenance, and answer your queries regarding preparations against bush 

fire. 

Tues 10 June  WRFB ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING  

Fire Station, 112 Bingley Way Wamboin @ 7.30pm.  Members and Visitors 

welcome. 

FURTHER INFORMATION 

Wamboin Brigade Website  

The site will help you monitor local conditions and Brigade announcements.  The Community 

Information section has useful information plus links to other websites including the NSW Rural Fire 

Service that provide guidance regarding bush and grass fire preparations.  You’ll find the brigade’s 

history and other material including photos on the website at http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

And finally… 

Should you have any non-emergency enquiry, e.g. if you are seeking guidance with your Bush Fire 

Survival Plan, you can contact the Brigade directly by email captain@brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

or phone 0409 991 340. 

FOR ALL EMERGENCY CALLS 

 
PREPARE.    ACT.    SURVIVE. 

http://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/
http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
mailto:captain@brigade.wamboin
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Wildlife Moves  
by Philip Machin 

 Sometimes wildlife gets into the wrong place. We all know about possums in the roof and the 

difficulty in removing them. Over the last few months, Wildcare has been called out to capture and 

relocate a number of wombats that had moved into the Queanbeyan suburbs. Left alone, and after some 

time, they would normally move on, but Wildcare gave them a helping hand and returned them to a 

nearby wombat habitat. It is thought that development at Googong and elsewhere may have been the 

trigger for some wombats to wander off into places they would not normally be seen. The 

flooding of creeks and rivers in 2009/10 also caused wombats to disperse to unlikely 

places, often many kilometres away.  A wombat being moved is pictured. 

 Another example of the movement of wildlife can be seen in Canberra. Large areas, 

of traditional wildlife habitat, have been developed for new housing and roads. This has 

caused animals to hop and wander off to places nearby – including other built-up areas. Whether it is in 

Canberra or elsewhere, it often seems where culling has taken place, other animals can migrate into the 

vacuum created. 

  In our own backyards we occasionally see a snake in the ‘wrong place’. This can be worrying for 

people who don’t know their behaviour – we often think snakes will turn and attack us, but nothing could 

be further from the truth. Snakes are shy, and defensive. They don’t want to be near either our companion 

animals or us. Left alone snakes will move on and you won’t see them again. Dogs, cats and stock 

animals, that are free to roam over large areas, are inquisitive and come across snakes, thereby being at 

much greater risk. At home, dogs are safer if they are contained in a fenced run. The risk of cats being 

bitten can be much reduced by keeping them inside the house (particularly at night when they can cause a 

lot of damage to other wildlife too). Fortunately the chances of encountering a venomous snake are small, 

however Wildcare is on hand to give advise and help if needed. 

 The bottom line is that wildlife can be seen in the ‘wrong place’, but more often than not, left alone 

it will move on. We just need to be tolerant and patient. But if you need help, contact Wildcare on 6299 

1966 – put this number in your Mobile phone. As we come to the end of the financial year, think about 

donating to Wildcare and get a tax-deductible receipt – visit www.Wildcare.com.au to see how this can be 

done. Wildcare has no paid staff – the service is entirely manned by volunteers. Donations directly pay 

for veterinary bills, medications, equipment and specially formulated milk – all needed to fix up injured 

and orphaned wildlife.  
 

 

 

 

REG GIRALDI    
Licensed Builder 

N SW 145587C    ACT 2953C 
New Homes,  Extensions   Bathroom and Kitchen Renovations,    Carpentry, Tiling, Painting, Gyprock 

Repairs, Concreting,  All Repairs and Insurance Work 

0416 075 910 (Mobile) or 6238 0918 (ah)  

http://www.wildcare.com.au/
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======================================================================================= 
Enjoy the sense of the Wamboin community? 

 

Have you considered ‘life after Wamboin’? 
 

What you would do if: 

 You found yourself unable to drive? 

 You were too old to maintain your property? 

 

Or maybe the thought of downsizing just depresses you, so you avoid it? 

 
In old age real security is not the amount of money you have in the bank that 

counts, but the number of people you know within walking distance. 
 

Think ahead, just in case, and secure your place now in a ‘walkable’ village where you are free to be 

private, independent and totally yourself, but with the OPTION of forming close friendships, yet no 

expectations on you to make any form of contribution.  

 
 

OR 

Maybe you have kids wishing to get a place of their own but are 

UNWILLING TO GO INTO DEBT? 

 

Debt free purchasing is a unique solution, and one not to miss. 
Studio right through to 3 (or more) bedroom apartments (great for ‘blended’ families). The young can ‘own 

without a loan’ - a rare opportunity (while at the same time, if securing a place now, there is an incredible 

6% net ‘forever’ return on your savings or super).  

To reap the greatest (exceptional) financial benefits from this ‘socially sustainable’ village project, get in 

early and make a 50% profit (projected completion estimated in 2 years).  
 

 

WE INVITE YOU TO LEARN MORE ABOUT THIS EXCITING AND 

FINANCIALLY SMART VILLAGE HOUSING OPTION FOR ALL AGES. 
 

 

Come to a symposium, or invite some friends for an in-house presentation. 

make an appointment with: 

Greg Henderson 0404 880 834 or Stina Kerans 62973401 
stinakerans@gmail.com.au 

    find us on 

facebook – Sun Villages 

www.sunvillages.com.au 
=========================================================================================

=== 

  

mailto:stinakerans@gmail.com.au
http://www.sunvillages.com.au/


Wamboin Whisper, May 2014, Page 16 of 24 

 

 

WAMBOIN HOME PRODUCE MARKETS 
SATURDAY, MAY 17, 2014 

COMMUNITY HALL, 112 BINGLEY WAY 

9:00AM TO 12 NOON 

Contact- Joan Mason, 6238 3258 

Come along and enjoy a hot cup of coffee, egg and bacon rolls, then 

wander about the stalls to see what our friendly markets have to offer. 

Also, WHEELS OF WAMBOIN – 9:00 TO 1PM 

Hope to see you there. 

 

 

A Concert at Bywong: 'Dowland and the English Tradition' 
by Richard Milnor 

 “Flow my tears, fall from your springs, exil'd for ever let me mourn;” These poignant words 

open John Dowland's most famous song published in 1600 and said to be performed with lute and 

'the Violl do Gamba'. Over the weekend of May 24 and 25, Bush Baroque with soprano Jo 

Johnstone, lutenist Nick Pollock and a consort of viols will perform a selection of these songs and 

instrumental dances, thus recreating the sounds of the Elizabethan era. Dowland's songs were 

revered in his lifetime and still resonate in the modern world having been recorded by pop singers 

such as Elvis Costello and Sting. Dowland influenced later music by composers such as Corbett and 

Purcell whose “Two on one upon a ground” will be played on two recorders with theorbo or bass 

lute.   (See photo of Nick Pollock playing his lute with theorbo at his side.) 

 Both concerts start at 2.00 pm and end with drinks and nibbles on the deck. Seating is 

limited so bookings are essential – contact Richard Milner - violsaustralia@gmail.com or 62369212. 

 

 

 

 

  

 

Your Local 
Electrician 

 

Andrew Lemon 
APL Electrical Services 

 

 
Electrical maintenance, new homes, extensions, 
      sheds, power to water bores and more. 
 
         Punctual and dependable reputation. 
 
        Please call Andrew on 0428 466 525. 
 
                               NSW Licence: 120626C 

 

mailto:violsaustralia@gmail.com
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Macs Reef Waste Transfer Station 
by John van der Straaten 

 Those residents who use Macs Reef Road and the landfill in recent times will have seen the extensive earthworks being 

undertaken by Palerang Council to construct the waste transfer station (WTS).  The level of activity and size of the machinery 

involved is impressive.  The good news is that the work is ahead of schedule and is planned to open in early December; the 

same day as the opening of the Bungendore WTS.

 
 All Palerang ratepayers will continue to receive passes with their rate notices but non-residents will pay a higher tier of 

fees.  A supervisor will be on site during the following opening hours: Fridays – 2 to 5pm; Saturdays & Sundays- 8am to 4pm; 

Mondays-7 to 11am, ie 23 hours a week.  Access to the facility will be limited to vehicles of 2 tonnes or less carrying capacity.  

The 2014/15 charges are yet to be determined by Council but are likely to parallel those for the Captains Flat and Bungendore 

WTSs. 

 As it is a small WTS on limited space, the only waste items which will be accepted will include household domestic 

waste, recyclables, batteries, oil, E-waste, small cut up metal pieces, and small swappable/buy back items.  Materials that will 

not be accepted include: greenwaste, commercial & industrial waste, construction & demolition waste, clean fill or excavated 

rock or earth, tyres, mattresses, white goods 7 large scrap metal, large items including furniture, asbestos and dead animals.  

All these items will need to be taken to the Bungendore WTS.  It is estimated that usage at the Macs Reef WTS will be 18,000 

visits per annum bringing about 1000 tonnes of household waste, 150 tonnes of recyclables and 100 tonnes of other waste 

types 

 The construction of the facility is expected to cost $1.8 million and the closure and the restoration of the landfill site a 

further $500,000.The WTS is expected to cost around $525,000 pa to operate including staffing, plant, provision and transport 

of skip bins, waste gate fees paid at Woodlawn, gate fees paid at the Hume MRF for recyclables, periodic maintenance, loan 

repayments and depreciation expenses.  Gate fees are expected to total about $135,000 annually to offset part of the costs.  The 

shortfall in funds will be met by the General Waste Charge, now known as the Waste Programs Charge. 

 The facility is designed to cater for expected residential growth in the area for at least the next 20 years.  There will be 

extensive landscaping around the perimeter of the WTS facility and closed landfill involving the planting of hundreds of native 

plant stock and mulching of bare areas.  The landfill will need to be capped with impervious clay which in turn will be covered 

with topsoil and planted with a durable grass cover. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Rainfall and Temperatures in Wamboin – 39 Year Statistics from the Robertsons 
April rainfall to 27/4 … 76.5mm (2013 April rainfall … 12mm) 

   2014 rainfall to 27/4 …  233.5mm     (2013 to 30/4 .. 150.75mm) 

Average May rainfall .. 47.6mm Wettest May  … 171mm in 1995 

Driest May … 1mm in 1985 Hottest May day … 20C x 3 times 

Coldest May day  … 3C on 25/5/00 Coldest May night …  -5C on 28/5/01 and 15/5/11 
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AUSTRALIA’S BIGGEST MORNING TEA POLLY PUTS THE KETTLE ON AGAIN FOR 2014 
 Some highlights from the morning tea are: Major raffle with a minimum of 10  prizes. Ongoing raffles with numerous 

prizes including meat tray. Noisy Auction includes many vouchers for lunch/dinner. Silent Auction includes items 

from Woodworks Gallery, Spit Roast, Electric BBQ, Bread Maker, DeLonghi Coffee Machine just to name a few. 

Guess the weight of cakes competition. Food galore, hot chips, pumpkin soup and last but not least Entertainment. 

 Name: Pauline Segeri (ID 13760), Thursday May 8
th

, Open House 10:30 AM - 3:30 PM,RSVP & Enquiries to 6238 

1996 or email psegeri@bigpond.com    act.cancercouncilfundraising.org.au/Pollyputsthekettleonin2014 

 

 

 

Wamboin Golf 
 

This month’s report is based on the well 

known fact that there are some things are 

better than 1000 words.  At right, Madison 

Gordon skillfully works her way through the 

Wamboin Golf Course.  – Editor 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

mailto:psegeri@bigpond.com
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Can You Help Someone Else Get a Secondary, Tertiary or Vocational Education? 

by Peta Finglas-Watson 

 This May 5
th

 to 9
th

, I  will join thousands of Australians in the Oaktree Foundation’s biggest campaign, Live Below the 

Line. The Oaktree Foundation is Australia’s largest fully youth run organization who are a group of young people in the 

movement to end poverty. Live Below the Line raises a large portion of the Oaktree funds to provide secondary, tertiary and 

vocational education in some of our closest neighbouring countries, Timor Leste, Papua New Guinea and Cambodia. During 

this campaign, participants are challenged to survive off $2 worth of food a day for 5 days. This gives a small insight of what it 

is like to live below the poverty line which is unfortunately how 1.2 billion have to live their lives each day. I am taking this 

challenge as I think it is so unfair that there is people living without the things that us in the developed world take for granted 

every day such as education, clean water, shelter and easy access to food. This is my third year of taking on the challenge and I 

am aiming to raise $2000. You can help out by taking on the challenge yourself at www.livebelowtheline.com.au or donating 

through Peta at www.livebelowtheline.com.au/me/petafinglaswatson  

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 
DEANE FENCING 

Jamison ACT 2614 

Phone: 6230 3088     Mobile 0414 525 525 

Email: deane.fencing@hotmail.com 

Specialises in Road, Bridge, Carpark Safety 

Barriers 

 and Fencing 

- Guard rails 

- Wire rope (flex fence) barriers 

- Isolator concrete barrier 

- Thriebem guardrail 

- Work zone barriers 

- Pedestrian barriers 

http://www.livebelowtheline.com.au/
http://www.livebelowtheline.com.au/me/petafinglaswatson
mailto:deane.fencing@hotmail.com
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News from WWOW ─ The Wonderful Women of Wamboin 
By Gail Ritchie Knight 

 This year, St Patrick’s Day fell on a Monday, and one of our stalwarts, Maureen Boss embraced the occasion with 

aplomb, as pictured.  You had to be there. She looked great and has definitely set a precedent.   

 A group of us have begun making crocheted poppies for the 5000 Poppies project. As part of 

the 2015 Anzac Commemoration, 5000 poppies will be “planted” at Federation Square, Melbourne. 

They can also be knitted, felted or sewn. You don’t have to be nimble with the thimble, or handy with 

the needle. Just use your imagination; there’s scope for anyone to have a go   

 Some weeks ago one of our own, Sally Saunders guided us through the recent ‘Gold and the 

Incas’ exhibition at the National Gallery of Australia. Even some BOWWOW, the Boyfriends of the 

Wonderful Women of Wamboin, went along as well. We all thoroughly enjoyed our tour. 

 A week later, Victoria Jones gave a talk with slide show on the history of the Old Parliament 

House rose gardens. Victoria works there as a volunteer guide and horticulturist and going by the 

lengthy Q&A that followed, she generated quite a degree of interest.  

We are so lucky to have two highly knowledgeable guides amongst us. We are indeed a talented group.  

 All women are welcome at WWOW to share stories, news and skills. We meet on Mondays, 10 AM to 12 NOON at St 

Andrew’s Anglican Church on the corner of Poppet Road and Norton Road in Wamboin. 

For more information contact Gail Ritchie Knight 0416 097 500 whirlwind@argonite.com.au. 

 

A Message to Whisper Advertisers 
 Without you the Whisper probably would not exist, or at least would have to be a web only publication.   For three 

decades scores of advertisers, some of you for all those years, have paid the Whisper’s costs by running ads.   Costs are now 

running at around $1 per issue to print just under 1300 copies of 28 pages, a little less for 24 pages.    Instant Colour Press does 

the printing and, in my opinion, has always charged a low price relative to other printers and done a wonderful job.    The 

present rate does reflect a higher price when they had to raise their price after a decade at pretty much the same level.   This has 

meant our advertising rates, the same since May 2010, don’t fully cover costs at present.     

 The Wamboin Community Association, which owns the Whisper, has resisted raising prices for the last six months or 

so because it has always seen the Whisper as meant to provide a service rather than as a way to raise money for the 

Community Asssociation.   However, this has meant printing costs are slightly exceeding advertising revenue over the last six 

moths or so rather than the opposite.   The goal has been to charge a little more for ads than is paid for printing and to use any 

surplus for community projects voted on by the Community Association.  

 Because of this situation I’m hoping advertisers can see your way to manage a price rise.   Most of the ads are 1/8 of an 

A4 page and, as of the July 2014 issue, will be raised from $20 per issue to $22 per issue – a 10% price hike.   All the other 

sizes of ads will be raised similarly – 1/6 page from $25 to $27, ¼ page from $30 to $33, 1/3 page from $40 to $44, ½ page 

from $60 to $66 and a full A4 page from $120 to $130.    If business conditions are such that you can’t handle a price hike 

right now, maybe you could consider running your ad a little less often or, if it is 1/6 page or larger, running a smaller ad.   

Regardless of what you decide, thank you for advertising as much as you have.   If further discussion would be helpful please 

phone me anytime on 6238 3484 or email me at either of whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au or nednoel@optusnet.com.au. 

– Ned Noel, editor 

 

do go this unless want 

sell country .com
 

 

 

 

  

 

BUNGENDORE LANDSCAPE SUPPLIES FOR ALL YOUR LANDSAPING NEEDS 
Firewood Sand, Gravel, Mulch, Topsoil, Veg-Mix 

Feature rocks and riverstone    Mushroom compost, Bobcat 
Decomposed granite (yellow)    Excavator and Roller 

Ironbark strainers and poles Certified weighbridge, Cement 
Old Railway Sleepers, Wine Barrels, Pavers  Hardwood sleepers – Stakes – Pegs 

     Ph 6238 0460   Open 7 Days    36 King Street  Bungendore 

mailto:whirlwind@argonite.com.au
mailto:whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au
mailto:nednoel@optusnet.com.au
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Wamboin Pony Club – April 
by Steve Quick 

 Last month saw 180 riders and horses from around the Canberra area descend on Bungendore Showground for the 

annual Zone 16 Pony Club Camp. This year 9 Wamboin Pony Club Riders attended with parents and helpers. The week was 

hectic but rewarding with the time spent participating in lessons covering all aspects of horsmanship. The days begin 

around 6am for the trip to the feed shed then preparing horses for the days riding. A hearty breakfast from the kitchen follows 

and it’s into the first lessons of the day which range from flatwork to 

jumping, cross country, polocross and much more. Riders gain more 

experience at a week of camp than months of normal 

riding. Professional instructors from various riding areas are on hand 

to pass on their skills. The week saw some tumbles and a few 

battered souls but considering 180 horses and riders were involved 

mostly it all went well. Our Wamboin troop had a great time. 

Congratulations to everyone. So if you have access to your own horse 

and are aged from 5-25 come along to enjoy the company of other 

riders and see what Wamboin Pony Club has to offer. Rally days are 

a great social day out. Not only do you have fun riding, there is 

always lunch for you and the family too. Our club has dedicated volunteer instructors who will not only help your riding 

improve but make the day enjoyable. Wamboin Pony club usually meet’s once or twice a month on Sunday’s at our grounds 

near the end of Canning Close from 10am - 3pm.  The next Rally day is Sunday 11
th

 May, a special Mothers Day Rally which 

will include a special lunch. So if you are interested come along and see all that Pony Club can offer. We would love to have 

some more riders’ join us. If you would like some information about Wamboin Pony Club and our upcoming rally days contact 

our club secretary Jenni on 62383313 or go to our website: www.wamboin.pcansw.org.au , we hope we will see you soon.   

 

 

 

Do You Live on Weeroona Drive between Majors and Denley? 
 David Anderson has been delivering 36 Whispers month after month to your stretch of Weeroona for a couple decades.  

I thank him for being the area’s steadfast local newspaperman for all those years.   He asked me to ask if someone else could 

take on the job.   You don’t have to sign up for two decades, but maybe for a year.    If you could drop the Whisper in those 

northernmost 36 Weeroona maiboxes, please phone me on 6238 3484 or email me at nednoel@optusnet.com.au or 

whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au.   Thanks, - Ned Noel 

 

 

  

Wamboin 15 years ago: from the Whisper May 1999 Circulation 800 
 From the Yarrowlumla Council News by Councillor Peter Greenwood:    “Shire provides substantial help for Sydney 

storm victims.  Yarrowlumla Shire volunteers from our Rural Fire Brigades, including Queanbeyan, plus our SES units spent 

six days assisting with temporary roof coverings for the victims of the severe hail storm which ravaged parts of Sydney on 14th 

April. 72 people from our Fire Brigades (including quite a number from Wamboin), with 11 vehicles and 32 people from our 

SES units were involved. Picture this: 

 

- street after street in suburb after suburb with blue, green, yellow and silver tarpaulins covering smashed roofs on every house 

in every street, 

- collapsed ceilings, broken tiles and smashed glass throughout houses, 

- broken window glass on the lawns, on the footpaths, in the gardens, everywhere, 

- guys in yellow and orange overalls on rooftops hanging on for life, 

- an old lady living on a soaked mattress covered with tattered sheets of plastic in the remains of her shattered home, 

- a 69 year-old with a bad limp and an x-ray photo of his leg with 3 screws and a large bolt through it, apologising for not 

being able to help out on his roof, 

- people offering food and drinks and the use of their toilet, 

- wrecked cars in the street, 

- streets littered with broken everything, heaps of rubbish, sodden carpets, stacks of new roof tiles and roof tilers working every 

daylight hour, 

- about 1000 people queuing for an hour and a half for a feed – but the food was good. 

   This was the scene in parts of Sydney over the Anzac week-end. The logistics of food and accommodation were immense but 

extremely well handled. On any day there were at least 1000 bush fire fighters, and up to 1300. Over all the volunteers 

completed 6,500 tasks, used 140,000 tarpaulins tied down with 4,200 kilometres of rope! 

   On behalf of the Council I wish to thank sincerely all those who gave their time to assist in this vital exercise.” 

  
   

http://www.wamboin.pcansw.org.au/
mailto:nednoel@optusnet.com.au
mailto:whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au
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St Andrew’s, Wamboin; and St Peter’s, Sutton - Church Notices 
by Bronwyn Elliott 

 Services in May:    4 May -St Andrew’s 9.00am Morning Prayer;11 May - St Peter’s Sutton Morning Prayer 

18 May - St Andrews 9.00 Communion (followed by a meeting of the congregation.);  25 May - St Peter’s Sutton Communion 

Please know that everyone is welcome at all services. 

 Special Notices: *27 May - St Andrew’s 10.00am  - A happy group of locals meet to share morning tea and two hours 

of fun and conversation.   Kids Club Resumes on Friday 2 May from 5.30 – 7.00.   At kids club, the children enjoy games, 

craft activities, singing a short bible story and a light meal.  This is an opportunity for younger children and accompanying 

adults to meet others in our area. 

Norton Road 
 by Lofty Mason 

We have 2 stories to explain the name of Norton Road. Your choice: 

1. According to Larry King: In 1820 the noted explorer, Lord George Braidwood set out from Queanbeyan to search for 

an inland sea, which was reported about 30 miles to the north east. Lead by his faithful aboriginal guide, Weeroona, 

they headed north for about 8 miles then Weeroona lead the expedition east along a native track that went up a steep 

slope. He said this track would then allow them to travel across a level plain to the fresh water sea. After reaching the 

top of the hill, sure enough the track went down to cross a small river. Arriving at the river, Weeroona was quite 

excited to see a young lubra bathing. “Hey Boss” he said “That girl has no clothes at all”. “By Gad Weeroona” said 

Lord Braidwood adjusting his monocle, “You are right. She has nought on”. 

Or. 

     2. The road was named after the NORTON TOWERS group. This was the company who developed the ‘Canberra Country   

               Estate’. ‘Canberra Country Estate’ was the original marketing name of the area that is now Wamboin.S 

 

Norton Road 
by Dave Hubbard 

 A reader of the Whisper, David MacDonald, asked where the name Norton Road came from.   Well, here goes:  back in 

the days when rural subdivisions were becoming popular a development company from Sydney opened up Canberra Country 

Estates.  The name of this company was Norton Towers Estate Pty Ltd.  When we bought our property in 1977 Norton Road 

stopped at Fernloff Road.  From there all was just a wide open sheep paddock with survey pegs showing what was to come and 

very few trees to block the view.   How things have changed. 

 

 

 

    

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

Firewood 

 

 

 

   May Prices 
 
   Quality Yellow and Red Box $205 per tonne 

   Split and Delivered.   

   Discount on 6 tonnes and over.  
 

  Phone David Skillin 6227 6129 
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How The Whisper Gets Delivered Each Month 

The 50 or so people below each spend time every month to make sure that Wamboin and Bywong homes own and 

receive a free community newspaper written by residents.     If your deliverer has been on the job for a long time and you have 

a bit of time you could spare, think about offering to take over the job or help out.     If you already have too many tasks in 

your month, every now and then give your volunteer paperwoman/man/boy/girl a thank you.   Thanks to each of you.   - Ned 

Noel, volunteer editor 

 

 

  

170:  CO-ORDINATED HELEN MONTESIN:  ph 6238 3208 

Fay Kelly Norton Rd West Area from Cmpbl Pl 20 Bill Owen Cooper Rd 26 

Helen Montesin Fernloff Rd 35 Stuart Whitten Canning Cl 17 

Julie Veal Poppet Rd  (for all on road) 32 Alan Rope Sutton Rd 40 

176: CO-ORDINATED  BY KATHY HANDEL:  ph 6238  3596 

Joan Mason Bingley Way 48 Margaret Heleimin Merino Vale Dr 17 

Sue Ward Norton Rd (Bingley to Weeroona) 32 Anne Gardner Weeroona Dr (Norton to Majors) 31 

Kathy Handel Norton (Weerona to Hilltop+Wirndra) 22 Penny Evans Norton Rd (Campbell to Bingley) 26 

237:  CO-ORDINATED BY KERRIE FISHER:  ph 6238 3489 

Lesley Page Valley View Ln 4 Deb Gordon Yalana East 44 

Colleen Foster B’dore Rd to Nrtn Rd  22 Rob Gorham South end Clare Valley 38 
Cassie Fisher Clare Ln 12 Lyle Montesin  The Forest Rd area  incl Joe Rcks 65 

Dominica Lorima North end Clare Valley 42 Bungendore Foodworks Bungendore 10 

250:  CO-ORDINATED BY JOHN VAN DER STRAATEN:   ph 6238  3590 

Sheryl Barnes Denley Dr (Sth End 1/2 way2 Kestral) 15 Brian Higgison Denley Dr (Birchmans to Kestral inc)  12 

Don Malcolmson Macs Reef Rd (Denley to Gum Flat) 7 Rhett Cox Macs Reef Rd (Newington to Bankers) 7 

Connie & Hans Bachor Dnly Dr to Macs Rf Rd incl Bchm Gr 28 Morag & Guy Cotsell Macs Reef Rd b’n Nwgtn& Harriott  30 
Nora Stewart Rovere Ln 7 Sandra Favre  Macs Reef Rd b’n Nwngtn& Harriott  20 

Carol & Clive Boughton Macs Reef Rd (Bankers to Fed Hwy) 33 Joan Milnor Birriwa Rd plus Macs Rf Rd to Harriott  30 

Beth Hope Gum Flat Ln 6 Tony Bond Hogan Dr/Orana  Dr/Yuranga Dr 39 
Rhonda&Neville Parnell  DenleyDr (Kestral2 1/2 way 2SthEnd) 15 Misc    1 

150: CO-ORDINATED BY IAN COILLET    ph 6238 3425 

Michael & Jose Deane FdHwSvcRd/Bidges/Hickey/O'Gold 66 Jenny Bryce Wattle Flat Rd 11 
Robert&Marzena Luton Sutton Park Estate 48 Penny & Russell Ball Macs Reef (Denley Dr to Bungdre Rd) 18 

Ian Coillet Grove Road 7    

205:  CO-ORDINATED BY KEVIN ANDERSON     ph 6236 9333 

Phil & Pam Dawes Donnelly Rd & Donnelly Ln 27 David Featherston Summerhill and Creekborough Rds 26 

Kevin Anderson B’dore Rd (Macs Reef to Summerhill) 35 Attila & Cherry Hrgsi. Snowgum Rd 26 

Kerrie Gougeon B’dore Rd (Fed Hwy to Summerhill) 25 Chris Fowler Shinglehouse & Millyn Rds 20 

Sue Aunella Brooks Rd 21 Richard Holding Wyoming & Doust Rds 25 

109:  CO-ORDINATED BY NED NOEL ph 6238  3484      
Diana Griffin Majors Close 18 David Anderson Weeroona (Majors to Denley) 36 

Advertisers & Misc (Out of area mailouts) 41 Palerang Council Council Offices 14 

TOTAL 1,297      

 

 
From a fuse to a new house and other 

electrical needs 

CHRIS LODI ELECTRICAL 

NSW Lic 193163C 

You can be assured of prompt, efficient 

and courteous service by a professional 

who guarantees his work 

Mobile 0412 211 798 

Ph 6238 0068  

Email christianlodi@gmail.com 
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Nature Notes for March and April 2014 
Jo Walker 

 With some decent falls of saturating rain in March and April (about 130mm at my place) and continuing warm weather, 

the grassy areas resemble garden lawns and lots of plants are still putting out new growth. 

 Acacia implexa (Hickory Wattle) has just about finished flowering but was covered in masses of cream, scented flowers 

for a while.  At the other end of the size scale, little Golden Stars (Hypoxis hygrometrica) have been flowering in damp areas.  

It wasn't a good season for the autumn-flowering orchids – though I did find one Parson's Bands Orchid (Eriochilus cucullata) 

and a few Little Dumpies (Diplodium truncatum). 

 On the other hand, conditions seem to have been perfect for the germination of Convolvulus erubescens (Australian 

Bindweed).  There have always been one or two of these little plants on a north-facing rocky hillside here, but, this year, 

dozens of them have made an appearance. 

 On the bird front, Gang-gangs have been heard here most days over the past few weeks.  One morning, there were eight 

of them in a large Yellow Box (Eucalyptus melliodora) along the creek and a couple more in a sapling near the house.  There 

have always been a few Ravens around here, but for the first time this year a pair with a young one have spent some time close 

to the house.  A large family of White-winged Choughs has also been here recently, and a pair of Magpie Larks and two 

offspring spent a few days here recently.  It's a while since I've seen them here, and they seem to have decamped again. 

 A few weeks ago, a small flock of Silver-eyes spent some time in the Kunzea ericoides (Burgan) along the creek.  

Looking back at some records I've kept, it seems these little birds have turned up in noticeable numbers during the same week 

in three years out of the past four.. 

 In mid-March, five Rainbow Bee-eaters spent a day here before continuing on their northern migration. They have a 

distinctive darting and gliding flight that shows off the beautiful copper-bronze underside of their wings.  At the beginning of 

April, I was admiring an abundance of cream, honey-scented flowers on a planted Eucalyptus stellulata (Black Sallee) when I 

saw a little brownish bird feeding on the nectar.  It turned out to be a Brown-headed Honeyeater, a bird I hadn't seen here 

before.  It is recorded as a bird usually seen in small groups, but this one appeared to be a solitary bird. 

 A few days ago, while walking down to the letterbox, I stopped to watch two male Swamp Wallabies fighting on a 

grassy area above the dam.  They were very agile fighters, several times leaping into the air, grabbing each other, then falling 

to the ground and rolling over and over.  Eventually, I lost sight of them as they crashed through the bushes above the dam.  

And then there was a loud splash.  One of the wallabies quickly hopped out of the shallow end, but the other one evidently 

decided to put a bit of distance between himself and his opponent.  He swam strongly the length of the dam through quite deep 

water, rested for a while at the other end, then hopped up the dam wall and took off. 

 The wombat is still visiting, evidenced by fresh dropping every now and then, and has dug a large burrow in the one 

area of suitably deep soil on my place.  So far, I haven't actually seen it, although it did leave a large pile of droppings on the 

garden near my front door recently.    
 

 


